From DEPARTMENT OF CLINICAL NEUROSCIENCE Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

EFFECT OF DIABETES MELLITUS ON HUMAN BRAIN FUNCTION

Gerald K. Cooray



Stockholm 2010

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher. © 2007, 2008, 2010 Elsevier Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by Universitetsservice AB.

© Gerald Cooray, 2010 ISBN 978-91-7457-086-1

To my Family

ABSTRACT

The following thesis contains four clinical studies. Study I, II and IV were based on a cross sectional investigation on subjects with type 1 diabetes (T1DM) studying the effect of the disease on CNS function through electrophysiological parameters coupled with neuropsychological tests. Study III was an interventional study investigating the effect of strict glycaemic control on subjects with type 2 diabetes (T2DM). Several new techniques were applied to the study of EEG in both studies giving a deeper understanding of the effect of diabetes on the brain.

Paper I, II & IV: A cross-sectional study was performed in adult patients (N=150) with T1DM. Factors that are important for cognitive impairment in T1DM were identified. Furthermore, the effects of T1DM on auditory event-related potentials (ERP), spectral properties of resting EEG, connectivity between cortical regions and flow of information across the scalp of resting EEG were studied on a subgroup of 119 patients and compared to healthy controls (N=61). The strongest predictor of cognitive decline was found to be long diabetes duration and young age of diabetes onset, however, body mass index (BMI), height, age and compound muscle action potential (CMAP) were also found to predict cognitive decline. Moreover, patients had a significant decrease in auditory N100 amplitude, which correlated with a decrease in psychomotor speed. Furthermore, connectivity and information flow were reduced for patients as was EEG power. There were no significant correlations between the spectral, connectivity and information flow parameters and cognition. The influence of diabetes duration, BMI, height, age and CMAP may suggest that loss of the neuroprotective effects of insulin or insulin-like growth factors plays a role in the decline of cognitive function. Furthermore, the decline in ERP, connectivity and information flow may suggest conduction defects in the white matter and in the cortex. As the above mentioned parameters only had a partial relationship with each other we conclude that the tests measure different functions and are complementary to the cognitive tests and that several tests need to be performed to monitor the effect of T1DM on brain function.

Paper III: The mild cognitive decline associated with T2DM has been suggested to be reversible with improved glycaemic control. In order to characterise this cognitive decline and study the effects of improved glycaemic control patients with T2DM (N=28) and healthy control subjects (N=21) were studied. One group of patients with diabetes (N=15) were given a 2-month treatment of intensified glycaemic control, whereas the other group (N=13) maintained their regular treatment. Cognitive function and electrophysiological variables were studied in the two groups of patients and in healthy control subjects before and after the 2-month trial period. There were significant differences at baseline and the change between 1st and 2nd investigation was significantly different in the three groups where patients receiving intensified treatment had an improvement of HbA1c and cerebral function. In conclusion, T2DM had a similar type of effect on brain function as T1DM and intensified therapy improved the function, suggesting that the negative effect of T2DM on the brain is partly reversible.

Key words: diabetes mellitus, brain, cognition, EEG, ERP, encephalopathy, human

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

- I. Predictors of cognitive impairment in type 1 diabetes; Tom Brismar, Liselotte Maurex, Gerald Cooray, Lisa Juni-Berggren, Per Lindström, Karin Ekberg, Nils Adner, Sten Andersson; Psychoneuroendocrinology, 2007, 32, 1041-1051.
- II. Cognitive impairment correlates to low auditory event-related potential amplitudes in type 1 diabetes; Gerald Cooray, Liselotte Maurex, Tom Brismar; Psychoneuroendocrinology, 2008, 33, 942-950.
- III. Effects of intensified metabolic control on CNS function in type 2 diabetes; Gerald Cooray, Erik Nilsson, Åke Wahlin, Erika J. Laukka, Kerstin Brismar, Tom Brismar; Psychoneuroendocrinology, 2010 Jul 23. [Epub ahead of print].
- IV. Decreased cortical connectivity and information flow in type 1 diabetes. Gerald Cooray, Lars Hyllienmark, Tom Brismar; Manuscript; Submitted

CONTENTS

1	Introduction1			
	1.1	Diabetes mellitus		
	1.2	Diabetes neuropathy		
	1.3	Diabetic encephalopathy		
	1.4 Neuropsychological assessment			
		1.4.1 Attention	3	
		1.4.2 Memory	3	
		1.4.3 Visual-spatial ability	3	
		1.4.4 Verbal ability	4	
		1.4.5 Executive function	4	
		1.4.6 Psychomotor speed	4	
	1.5	EEG	4	
		1.5.1 Resting EEG	5	
		1.5.2 Reference electrode and CSD	6	
		1.5.3 Nearest neighbour laplacian	8	
		1.5.4 Thin plate spline interpolation of CSD	9	
		1.5.5 Connectivity analysis of EEG	10	
		1.5.6 Connectivity, volume conduction and reference electrode.	12	
	1.6	Event related potentials	13	
		1.6.1 Auditory pathway	13	
		1.6.2 N100 and P300	14	
2	Aims of the thesis			
-	2.1	General aim	16	
	2.2	2 Specific aims		
		2.2.1 T1DM (paper I. II and IV)	16	
		2.2.2 T2DM (paper III)	16	
3	Subjects and Methods			
	3.1 Subjects 1			
		3.1.1 T1DM	17	
		3.1.2 T2DM	17	
	3.2	Neuropsychological assessment		
	3.3	3.3 Electrophysiology		
		3.3.1 Resting EEG	17	
		3.3.2 Auditory event related potentials	18	
		3.3.3 Connectivity	18	
	3.4	Peripheral nerve status	18	
4	Results and Discussion			
-	4.1	Predictors of cognitive impairment in T1DM 2		
	4.2	Cognitive impairment and event-related potential		
	4.3	4.3 Connectivity and information flow 21		
	4.4	4 Metabolic control and CNS function in T2DM 21		
5	Conc	lusions	23	
6	Appe	endix	24	
-	6.1	MATLAB ® script for Phase Coherence	24	
	6.2	MATLAB ® script for Phase lag index	25	

	6.3	fortran 90 script for synchronisation likelihood	. 26
7	Ackr	nowledgements	. 33
8	Refe	rences	. 34

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

BMI	body mass index
CMAP	compound muscle action potential
CN	cochlear nucleus
CNS	central nervous system
CSD	current source derivation
DM	diabetes mellitus
EEG	electroencephalogram
ERP	event related potential
IC	inferior colliculus
MGN	medial geniculate nucleus
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging
N100	negative peak 100 ms post stimulus
P300	positive peak ca. 300 ms post stimulus
PC	phase coherence
PLI	phase lag index
PSI	phase slope index
SL	synchronization likelihood
SON	superior olivary nucleus
T1DM	type 1 diabetes
T2DM	type 2 diabetes

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 DIABETES MELLITUS

Diabetes Mellitus (DM) is a group of diseases with metabolic impairment leading to hyperglycaemia (Fauci and Harrison, 2008). It is classified into type 1 diabetes (T1DM) and type 2 diabetes (T2DM) where T1DM results from complete loss of insulin production (Eisenbarth, 2007) and T2DM from variable degrees of insulin resistance, impaired insulin secretion, and increased glucose production (Stumvoll et al., 2005). In T1DM the insulin producing beta cells are destroyed by autoimmune pathology. The disease manifests when approximately 80% of the beta cells are destroyed. It is related to a multiple of genes, the most important ones are located in the HLA region on chromosome 6 (Eisenbarth, 2007). T2DM is polygenic and multifactorial as environmental factors such as obesity, nutrition and physical activity modulate the phenotype (Stumvoll et al., 2005). The global prevalence of T1DM and T2DM was 2.2% in 2000 and is estimated to be 4.4% in 2030 (Wild et al., 2004). It is the leading cause of end stage renal disease and adult blindness in the developed world and is a major risk factor for cardiovascular disease. T2DM will be a major cause of morbidity and mortality in the foreseeable future. There are several acute and long term complications of DM. The acute complications are diabetic ketoacidosis, hyperglycemic hyperosmolar state and hypoglycaemic coma (Kitabchi et al., 2009). These conditions require immediate attention and treatment to prevent serious injury or fatality. Hypoglycaemic coma is caused by excessive levels of insulin in comparison to blood glucose. This is a potential cause of brain damage in T1DM (see below 1.3). The chronic complications of DM constitute the majority of the morbidity and mortality associated with the disease. They can be classified into vascular and non-vascular complications, where the vascular complications can be further categorized as microvascular (retinopathy, neuropathy and nephropathy) and macrovascular disease (coronary artery disease, peripheral arterial disease and cerebrovascular disease) (Fauci and Harrison, 2008).

1.2 DIABETES NEUROPATHY

Diabetic neuropathy includes focal neuropathies, diffuse neuropathy and autonomic neuropathy (Vinik et al., 2000). Several pathophysiological mechanisms have been suggested to cause diabetic neuropathy, including microvascular insufficiency, adverse metabolic effects and autoimmune activity (Vinik et al., 2000). Demyelination, axonal atrophy and loss and atrophy of ganglia all contribute to the neuropathy (Zochodne, 1999). Diabetic neuropathy is strongly related to glycaemic control and diabetes duration (The Diabetes Trial Research Group, 1995). The disease progresses with a reduction in nerve conduction velocity of approximately 0.5 m/s/year (Hyllienmark et al., 2001). Common symptoms of peripheral neuropathy are allodynia, reduced thermal sensation, defective autonomic innervation, depressed tendon reflexes, reduced proprioception and sensory ataxia. The most serious consequence of peripheral neuropathy is foot ulceration followed by gangrene.

1.3 DIABETIC ENCEPHALOPATHY

Careful study of cognition has revealed that DM may also affect cerebral function. T1DM causes deficits in speed of information processing (Ryan et al., 2003, Brands et al., 2006), psychomotor efficiency (Weinger et al., 2008), attention (Wessels et al., 2007), mental flexibility and visual perception (Northam et al., 1998, Kodl and Seaquist, 2008). In patients with T2DM, an increase in memory deficits (Perlmuter et al., 1984, Messier, 2005, Munshi et al., 2006), a reduction in psychomotor speed (Gregg et al., 2000), processing speed (Messier, 2005), attention (Fontbonne et al., 2001) and reduced frontal lobe/executive function (Munshi et al., 2006) have been identified (see also review by Kodl and Seaguist, 2008). For T2DM cognitive decline may be detected even with crude measures of cognitive function such as the Mini Mental Test (Alencar et al., 2010). Furthermore, there are several electrophysiological abnormalities in DM. Evoked responses for visual (Pozzessere et al., 1988) and auditory (Martini et al., 1987, Deigaard et al., 1991, Kurita et al., 1996, Kramer et al., 1998) stimuli have shown reduced amplitude and increased latency. Several of these electrophysiological alterations have been shown to be strongly related to cognition (Kurita et al., 1996). Resting EEG was shown to be affected by diabetes with a slowing of fast activity (Howorka et al., 2000, Brismar et al., 2002, Hyllienmark et al., 2005). Moreover, structural alterations have also been detected in DM. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of subjects with T1DM has shown the presence of both cortical atrophy (Longstreth et al., 2000, Schmidt et al., 2004, Musen et al., 2006, van Harten et al., 2006, Wessels et al., 2006, Northam et al., 2009) and white matter lesions (WML) (Dejgaard et al., 1991, Ferguson et al., 2003, van Harten et al., 2006, Jongen et al., 2007, Kodl et al., 2008, Northam et al., 2009). Conclusively, there is neuropsychological, electrophysiological and neuroradiological evidence for the presence of diabetic encephalopathy.

Several causes for the pathogenesis of the diabetic encephalopathy have been suggested. Hyperglycaemia (Ryan et al., 1993, Kaufman et al., 1999, Cox et al., 2005, Jacobson et al., 2007), hypoglycaemia (Hershey et al., 1997, Rovet and Alvarez, 1997, Hershey et al., 1999, Warren et al., 2007), microvascular, macrovascular disease and insulin resistance (Kodl and Seaquist, 2008) are some of the suggested causes. As the pathologies causing T1DM and T2DM are different the causes of cognitive dysfunction may be different for the two diseases. Moreover, improved control of hyperglycaemia seems to be associated with less cognitive dysfunction in T2DM (Gradman et al., 1993, Meneilly et al., 1993) suggesting hyperglycaemia to be a cause of cognitive dysfunction. Insulin receptors are present in several parts of the brain, with particularly high density in the olfactory bulb and regions of the striatum and cerebral cortex (Schulingkamp et al., 2000). However, the uneven distribution of insulin receptors in the brain and the fact that neuronal glucose uptake is independent of insulin (Hasselbalch et al., 1999, Seaquist et al., 2001) suggest other actions of insulin in the brain. Neuromodulatory effects of insulin have been demonstrated in the mammalian CNS where insulin modulates monoamine uptake allowing insulin to modulate neural signalling via specific neuronal insulin receptors (Boyd and Raizada, 1983, Boyd et al., 1985).

1.4 NEUROPSYCHOLOGICAL ASSESSMENT

Cognition refers to information processing and can be assessed using neuropsychological tests. These test scores are estimates of cognition and should be given under standardised test situations to minimize the effect of measurement errors. Moreover, the neuropsychological tests are validated to reliably assess cognitive function over time and test situations. A group of tests may be combined in order to score the function in a defined cognitive domain, and some tests may be included in more than one domain. Commonly, several cognitive domains are investigated to give an overall measure of a subject's cognitive state. Attention, memory, executive function, visuospatial ability, verbal ability and psychomotor speed are examples of cognitive domains often assessed.

1.4.1 Attention

Attention is assessed as this is of importance if the evaluation of other cognitive domains is to be valid. Attention could be assessed with *Digit Span Forwards and Backwards* from the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised (WAIS-R) test battery (The Psychological Corporation, 1991) and *Paced Auditory Serial Attention Test* (PASAT) (Gronwall, 1977, Lezak, 1995, Diehr et al., 1998). *Digit Span Forwards and Backwards* consists of a list of random digits presented at a rate of approximately one new digit every second. Thereafter the subject is asked to recite these digits either in the order they were presented or in the reverse order. PASAT consists of single digits presented at a rapid rate where the patient must add each new digit to the one immediately prior to it.

1.4.2 Memory

Memory functions are often assessed with tests evaluating the different aspects of memory including short and long term memory. Memory can be assessed using *Claeson—Dahl's Test of Learning and Memory* (Psykologiförlaget, 1998), *Rey Complex Figure Test* (RCFT) with immediate recall, delayed recall and recognition (Psychological Assessment Resources, 1995) or *Digit Symbol Coding* (The Psychological Corporation, 1991). For *Claeson—Dahl's Test of Learning and Memory* subjects are required to remember presented words and are thereafter instructed to choose the words from a longer list of words with distractors. Moreover, the subjects are tested if they can remember the order in which the words were presented. RCFT is composed of a copy trial with an immediate and a delayed recall trial, as well as a recognition trial which assesses memory. For *Digit Symbol Coding* subjects are presented digit symbol pairs followed by a list of digits. The subject is instructed to write down the corresponding symbols with maximum speed.

1.4.3 Visual-spatial ability

Visual-spatial ability is a measure of the ability to construct and perceive spatial relations. It can be assessed using the *Block Design Test* from the WAIS-R test battery and the RCFT copy trial. Subjects are required to choose blocks that have white sides, red sides, and those with both red and white sides and arrange them according to a pattern while performing the block test.

1.4.4 Verbal ability

Verbal ability is tested using vocabulary and naming tasks, such as *Vocabulary* from the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised test battery (The Psychological Corporation, 1981) and *Controlled Oral Word Association FAS* (Fernaeus and Almkvist, 1998, The Psychological Corporation, 2001) where subjects are instructed to produce as many words as possible starting with a given letter. *Vocabulary* consists of 35 words which the subjects are asked to define which will give an estimate of the subjects' expressive verbal knowledge.

1.4.5 Executive function

Executive functions include all cognitive processes allowing a subject to adapt to a situation so as to complete a predetermined objective. It could be assessed using *Controlled Oral Word Association FAS* (Fernaeus and Almkvist, 1998; The Psychological Corporation, 2001), *Zoo Map Test* (Chamberlain, 2003) or the *Trail Making Test B* (Lezak, 1995a). For *Controlled Oral Word Association FAS* subjects are instructed to produce as many words as possible belonging to a certain taxonomic group. The *Zoo Map Test* involves tracing through a map that does not contravene a set of rules. Penalties are imposed for rule breaks and lack of speed. The *Trail Making Test B* consists of 25 circles including both numbers and letters. The subject is instructed to draw lines in order to connect the circles in an ascending pattern, alternating between the numbers and letters.

1.4.6 Psychomotor speed

Psychomotor speed is the relationship between cognition and movement and is often tested with the speed and dexterity with which different objectives are completed. These objectives often demonstrate fine motor skills or precision in using tools. The *Grooved Pegboard Test* (Lezak, 1995, Lafayette Instrument, 1997) is often used to score psychomotor speed. The subject must insert pegs, which have a key along one side, into holes with randomly positioned slots.

1.5 EEG

The scalp electroencephalogram (EEG) is defined as the recording of the electric potential fields elicited on the scalp over time due to neuronal activity. The cerebral generators of EEG are cortical neurons which create measurable fields when large populations of neurons (10^5 cells or more) fire in synchrony. The main sources are pyramidal cells, which lie perpendicular to the cortical surface, creating current sinks and sources producing an extracellular current loop. These currents will in turn cause potentials throughout the brain which could be measured on the scalp. Each pyramidal cell creates a dipolar potential distribution across the scalp. The direction of the dipole field depends on whether the pyramidal cells are excited or inhibited, what cortical level this excitation or inhibition occurs (Ebersole and Pedley, 2003) and also on the orientation of the cell due to the folding of the cortex. Moreover, the potentials (currents) are highly attenuated when they reach the scalp due to the distance between the scalp and cortex and the resistive layers (skin, skull and meninges) in between.

1.5.1 Resting EEG

Visual analysis of adult resting EEG reveals oscillatory activity with different frequencies in different regions of the scalp. The most obvious is the occipital alpha rhythm which ranges in frequency from 8 to 13 Hz (Berger, 1929, Adrian and Matthews, 1934). The alpha rhythm can also be found in central and temporal regions. The envelope of these waves increases and decreases smoothly with time. It is blocked by eye opening though the effect of other conditions on the rhythm could be variable. Mental concentration can in some instances block the alpha rhythm; however, in a group of young adults no such blocking was observed (Maulsby et al., 1968). The alpha rhythm is considered to be generated by thalamic neurons and further to be affected by intra-cortical connections leading to the reactivity and spreading of the waves (Lopes da Silva, 1991) (Fig. 1). Several studies have simulated lumped-parameter models of alpha rhythms with thalamic and cortical networks producing results close to that observed in EEG (Lopes da Silva et al., 1974, Robinson et al., 2002, David and Friston, 2003). It was further shown that manipulation of the parameters of a model could create a close approximation of the full power spectrum of resting EEG (Robinson et al., 2002).

It has been suggested that alpha waves are resonances of neural noise in the cortex. Neural signals can travel between cortical regions with speeds of approximately 6-9 m/s. These moving signals or waves will cause standing waves due to the size and spherical shape of the cortex (the cortex of each hemisphere is homomorphic to a sphere) with a frequency of approximately 10 Hz. (Nunez and Srinivasan, 2006). This theory predicts that increased propagation speed of signals along intracortical tracts would increase the peak frequency of the alpha waves. During development, axon diameter and myelination increase which causes an increase in the propagation speed, in agreement with the observation that the peak frequency of alpha waves increases during childhood (Nunez, 2010). However, the inverse relationship between head size (cortical area) and peak frequency has so far not been shown (Valdes-Hernandez et al., 2010).

Slower waves (theta) are prominent in children and young adults of frequency between 4-7 Hz in the frontal and frontal-central regions. These waves are generally of lower voltage (*ca.* 15μ V), and increase in amplitude with increasing drowsiness (Ebersole and Pedley, 2003). Moreover, oscillatory activity of frequency above the alpha band is present in the EEG of healthy subjects. Most common is the activity between 13 and 25 Hz (beta). It is present mainly over the pre- and post-rolandic cortex. Computer simulations of a complex model of the cortex and thalamic nuclei have shown presence of beta activity in regions corresponding to the pre- and post rolandic cortex. However, this model had identical networks for all regions of the cortex which implies that the beta activity is centered in the above mentioned regions due to anisotropy of white matter tracts (Izhikevich and Edelman, 2008).



Figure 1. Cortical network creating the alpha rhythm. Two cortical columns are depicted with afferent connections through the thalamo-cortical relay neurons and also with pyramidal intra-cortical connections. Furthermore, there are excitory and inhibitory connections to the pyramidal cells within each column. Above each macro column the resultant EEG signal with the alpha rhythm is depicted.

1.5.2 Reference electrode and CSD

A potential cannot be measured without a point of reference. There are two main goals in the choice of reference: 1) to maximize the signal of interest and 2) to minimize other signals, especially artefacts. If the active electrode and the reference are equally affected by cardiac (EKG) and other external fields (e.g. eye movements, blinks), these signals are cancelled out. This is achieved with a 'bipolar montage' registering the difference in cortical activity between two electrodes with close locations on the scalp. As an example in the 'transverse' bipolar montage the effect of blinks and vertical eye movements is neutralized as these electric fields are mainly directed along the anteriorposterior axis affecting both electrodes equally (goal 2), but the signal of interest is also to some extent neutralized. On the other hand a distant reference point such as on the nose virtually picks up no cortical activity which maximizes the signal difference relative to the active electrode on the scalp giving large signal of interest (goal 1). The draw-back is that artefacts from eve movements are much more prominent. An often used compromise between these two alternatives is 'linked mastoids' where the reference point is the average of the signal from electrodes placed on both mastoid protuberances. As long as signals from all different electrode positions have been

included in the recorded data, digital technique now makes it possible to 're-reference' the signal in the post-processing.

In most studies the potential is measured to infer knowledge of the activity of neuronal assemblies in the cortex. These sources are assumed to lie in the cortex of the brain. Due to the high resistivity of the skull the currents these sources produce will flow the shortest distance through the bone giving the current flow a radial propagation (tangential flow through the skull would only increase the resistance of the path) through the cranium. In contrast, the skin has a much lower resistance making the currents propagate along the surface of the head. The surface of the scalp would then have current sources and sinks located above the areas of cortical activation. The presence of current sources and sinks in the scalp can be estimated from the scalp potential independently of the reference point of potential. Let the scalp be modelled by a 2-dimensional isotropic conducting medium. Denote the current density (current crossing a unit length of distance) with \vec{j} . The density of current sources/sinks is denoted *s* and is given by the divergence ($\nabla \cdot$) of \vec{j} ,

(1)
$$\nabla \cdot \vec{j} = s$$

 \vec{j} is calculated from Ohm's law where σ is conductivity and \vec{E} is electric field.

(2)
$$\vec{j} = \sigma \vec{E}$$

 \vec{E} is the negative gradient (∇ , in one dimension equivalent to the derivative) of the potential, ϕ ,

(3)
$$\vec{E} = -\nabla \phi$$

Putting equation 2 and 3 into 1 gives a relation between the potential and the current source density,

(4)
$$\sigma \nabla^2 \phi = -s$$

Thus the density of sources and sinks is proportional to the laplacian (sum of 2nd derivatives) of the potential. Even though the potential cannot be measured accurately due to the difficulty in assigning a point of reference, the laplacian can be calculated independently of this reference. This value is also related to the activity of the current sources on the cortex which is the quantity that is desired. Thus calculating the laplacian gives a better estimate of neuronal activity. Several methods have been described to estimate the laplacian. Calculation of the laplacian gives an estimate of the current source density (CSD).

1.5.3 Nearest neighbour laplacian

Nearest neighbour laplacian was first proposed by Hjorth in 1975 (Hjorth, 1975). In this paper the laplacian at each point of measurement (electrode) was estimated as the difference in potential between the electrode and the average of the potentials measured at neighbouring electrodes. This result can be derived in a few steps. Let p denote the electrode at which the laplacian is to be estimated. Around this electrode imagine a small circle of radius r. Let \vec{n} denote the unit outward normal of the circle (Fig. 2).



Figure 2

The following relation holds by Gauss law:

(5)
$$\int \nabla \phi \cdot d\vec{n} = \iint \nabla^2 \phi dA$$

 $\nabla \phi \cdot d\vec{n}$ can be estimated by the following:

(6)
$$\nabla \phi \cdot d\vec{n} \approx \frac{\phi(s) - \phi(p)}{r} ds$$

Putting equation 6 into the left hand side of equation 5 will give:

(7)
$$\int \nabla \phi \cdot d\vec{n} \approx \int \frac{\phi(s) - \phi(p)}{r} ds = 2\pi \cdot \left(\langle \phi(s) \rangle - \phi(p) \right)$$

Note that the average of the potential is taken over the circle in the first term on the right hand side. The right hand side of eq. 5 can be approximated:

(8)
$$\iint \nabla^2 \phi \cdot dA \approx 2\pi r^2 \nabla^2 \phi \Big|_p$$

Eq. 7 and 8 will give:

(9)
$$-\nabla^2 \phi \Big|_p \approx \frac{\phi(p) - \langle \phi(s) \rangle}{r^2}$$

This approximation will depend on the size of r and how well the average potential along the circle can be approximated. Thus the laplacian of the potential at an electrode can be approximated as the difference between the potential at that electrode and the average of the surrounding electrodes. If the 10-20 system is used with standard 21 scalp electrodes this will usually result in 4 electrodes placed along the circle and a fixed interelectrode distance (r). The method described by Hjorth allows for the calculation of CSD, although at electrodes placed at the border of the montage there will be a lack of neighbouring electrodes which gives a bad approximation of CSD. Other more complex methods have been described for a better estimation of CSD at any place on the scalp. These methods start with an estimation of the "global" potential over all points of the scalp.

1.5.4 Thin plate spline interpolation of CSD

The CSD is again estimated using equation 4. The first part of the calculation of CSD is estimating the potential at all points across the scalp. This is done with thin plate spline interpolation (Perrin et al., 1987) which is often used to interpolate between data values positioned along a flat surface. Its effect can be illustrated as bending a thin metallic plate minimally so it passes through each of the measured data values. As the plate does not kink a smooth surface is obtained between the data points which further does not have any unnecessary bends. The surface spline U which interpolates the measured potential values, denoted ϕ_i at position (x_i, y_i) , is given by

(10)
$$U(x,y) = \alpha_{n+3}x + \alpha_{n+2}y + \alpha_{n+1} + \sum_{i} \alpha_{i} \Phi(\vec{x}, \vec{x}_{i})$$

The radial basis function $(\Phi(\vec{x}, \vec{x}_i))$ is given by,

(11)
$$\Phi(\vec{x}, \vec{x}_i) = \|\vec{x} - \vec{x}_i\|^2 \log(\|\vec{x} - \vec{x}_i\|^2 + w^2)$$

Entering the coordinates (x_i, y_i) of the electrodes and assigning $U(x_i, y_i) = \phi_i$ results in *n* equations (corresponding to *n* electrodes) linear in the *n*+3 coefficients. This results in a solution space of maximum 3 dimensions. The solution $\vec{\alpha}$ minimizing the "bending" or energy of the surface is chosen:

(12)
$$\vec{\alpha} = \arg\min_{\vec{\alpha}} \left[\int \left(\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x^2} \right)^2 + \left(\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial x \partial y} \right)^2 + \left(\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial y^2} \right)^2 \right]$$

The potential can be calculated at all points of the surface when the coefficients defining U are known (Fig.3). As the potential is described as a smooth function the laplacian can be calculated using eq. 4. The locations of the electrodes, (x_i, y_i) , are calculated by projecting them from the spherical surface of the head to a plane using a suitable method. The thin plate method of assessing CSD has several advantages as compared to the nearest neighbour method described above as it allows for the estimation of CSD at points between electrodes and also for electrodes placed at the border of the montage (Fig.4).



Figure 3. Left: Simulated potential (sum of two gaussian curves) sampled at electrodes (black symbols). Right: Potential interpolated from potential values at electrode positions using a thin plate spline. Positive values are coded in red and negative values in blue as indicated by colour bar.



Figure 4. Left: Current source density (CSD) calculated from simulated potential in Fig. 3. Middle: CSD estimated by thin plate spline interpolation. Right: CSD estimated at electrode locations using nearest neighbour laplacian (Hjorth method).

1.5.5 Connectivity analysis of EEG

Cognitive function of the brain is considered to be based on interactions between different neural assemblies. These interactions could be investigated by studying different statistical relationships between the electrical signals created by the neural assemblies assessing the connectivity between them. Several techniques have been used to assess connectivity. Four nonlinear measures were used in the thesis, phase coherence (PC) (Mormann et al., 2000), phase lag index (PLI) (Stam et al., 2007), synchronisation likelihood (SL) (Stam and van Dijk, 2002, Montez et al., 2006) and phase slope index (PSI) (Nolte et al., 2008). Scripts for calculating PC, PLI and SL are presented in the Appendix. Linear methods use estimators that can only capture the linear properties of the relationship between time series (Wendling et al., 2009). Nonlinear measures can detect both linear and nonlinear interactions.

1.5.5.1 Phase Coherence

The mathematical definition of phase coherence is explained in paper IV. For a given signal a phase (angle) can be defined mathematically at every time. Phase coherence is defined as the circular average of the phase differences between two signals. The absolute value of the circular average of the phase difference over time is a number

between 0 and 1. PC =1 when the phase difference between the two signals is constant and PC = 0 if the phase difference is distributed randomly over the circle (Fig. 5.)

1.5.5.2 Phase Lag Index

Phase Lag Index (PLI) is a modification of PC and was constructed to be less sensitive to volume conduction than PC (Stam et al., 2007). In EEG recordings each electrode detects potentials from several sources. However, it can be assumed that signals in different sensors originating from the same source will have the same phase. To reduce the effect of volume conduction phase differences close to zero are ignored. This is achieved by taking the difference between the number of negative and positive phase differences (Fig. 5.). The average of these numbers results in a number between -1 and 1. The absolute value is taken as PLI. If the two signals are identical or if there is equal number of phase differences that are negative and positive PLI will be 0



Figure 5. Left: Phase coherence and phase lag index calculated at three time points for two EEG signals. The phase difference between the two signals is represented as a vector in the unit circle. Upper right: Phase coherence is the resultant (r) of these vectors. Lower right: phase lag index is the difference in the number of negative (two arrows pointing downward) and positive (one arrow pointing upward) phase difference vectors.

1.5.5.3 Synchronisation Likelihood

The mathematical definition of synchronisation likelihood (SL) is given in paper IV. SL measures synchronous activity between two time signals. For a given time a defined number of events in one signal are compared to the same number of events in the other signal. The ratio of simultaneous occurrences is calculated at all time points and averaged giving an approximate value of SL (Fig.6).



Figure 6. Estimation of SL of two EEG signals. Five similar events are examined for each signal. There are three simultaneous occurrences giving a SL a value of 3/5.

1.5.5.4 Phase Slope Index

Phase Slope index (PSI) (Nolte et al., 2008) is related to the slope of the phase of the cross spectra between two signals, the exact definition of PSI is given in paper IV. It is assumed that there is a temporal delay between two signals that are strongly connected. This delay in time will cause a non-zero phase of the cross-spectra dependent on frequency. PSI is the weighted sum of the phase slope of the cross-spectra. However, in contrast to the other measures PSI also indicates the direction of information flow across the cortex.

1.5.6 Connectivity, volume conduction and reference electrode

When estimating neuronal connectivity between different cortical regions there are several factors which could result in false assessment of connectivity. Connectivity between signals measured at electrodes is measured to assess the functional connectivity between cortical sources. However, activity from any given cortical area is often projected to several electrodes, *i.e.* volume conduction. This common activity increases the resemblance between the time signals at the electrodes and results in a false connectivity (Nunez et al., 1997). The reference electrode contributes to both of the compared signals which falsely give a high similarity (connectivity) between the active electrodes (Guevara et al., 2005). Several methods have been developed to reduce the above effects, *e.g.* estimating CSD using the laplacian of the potential. The effect of volume conduction can be compensated for by noting that any volume conducted signal will have a zero phase difference, thus a measure of connectivity sensitive only to non-zero phase differences would not be affected by volume conduction. As mentioned above PLI was designed to reduce the effect of volume conduction (Stam et al., 2007). The effect of non-neural noise on the measured

connectivity is difficult to compensate for. A decrease in signal to noise ratio due to artefactual noise results in a 'drowning' of the synchronized signals with falsely low values of connectivity. This effect should be avoided by high standards of measurement with high signal to noise ratio.

1.6 EVENT RELATED POTENTIALS

Event related potential (ERP) is the time locked potential appearing in EEG after visual, auditory or sensory stimulus, overlaid on the background EEG. They are often observed after taking averages of EEG recordings time locked to the evoking stimulus. There are three main models of how these potentials are created.

- ERP is created by a set of silent neurons activated by the stimulus resulting in a potential locked in time to the stimuli appearing together with the background EEG (Shah et al., 2004, Makinen et al., 2005, Mazaheri and Jensen, 2006). The evoked model has a long tradition and is well established (Sauseng et al., 2007).
- ERP is created by a set of neurons previously oscillatory active undergoing a sudden transition to a specific phase, *i.e.* resetting, due to the stimulus. This activity appears together with the activity of neurons unaffected by the stimulus (Sayers et al., 1974, Makeig et al., 2002, Hanslmayr et al., 2007). Phase resetting has been supported by several studies (Brandt, 1997, Basar, 1999, Makeig et al., 2002).
- ERP is created by low frequency activity, termed baseline shifts. These baseline shifts are correlated to the amplitude of high frequency oscillations which are further affected by stimulus. When the EEG signals are averaged the high frequency components cancel leaving the baseline shifts (Nikulin et al., 2007).

There is no general consensus on the generation of ERP. However, several recent studies have suggested (Fell et al., 2004, Mazaheri and Picton, 2005) that ERPs are created by a mixture of phase synchronisation and activation of silent neurons. A critical discussion has been written by Sauseng (Sauseng et al., 2007) describing the current knowledge.

1.6.1 Auditory pathway

Auditory ERP is created at the scalp after stimulation of the auditory pathway. This pathway consists of two physiological parts, the peripheral auditory system consisting of the ear and primary auditory nerves and the central auditory system. The sound waves are converted into electrical impulses by the hair-cells in the cochlea. These impulses travel along the 8th cranial nerve to the brainstem. In the brainstem the nerve bifurcates into the dorsal and ventral cochlear nucleus (CN). A large proportion of the cells in the nuclei terminate ipsi- and contralaterally in the superior olivary nucleus (SON), inferior colliculus (IC) and the nucleus of the lateral lemniscus. Hereafter, there is a bilateral projection to the medial geniculate nucleus (MGN) which has an ipsilateral projection to the primary auditory cortex located on the inner surface of the superior temporal cortex (Fig.7). In the superior temporal plane there are subsequent projections to adjacent secondary sensory areas.



Figure 7. The auditory pathway has connections that are symmetric between left and right side. Several connections are not illustrated for clarity. Abbreviations: cochlear nucleus (CN), superior olivary nucleus (SON), inferior colliculus (IC) and medial geniculate nucleus (MGN).

1.6.2 N100 and P300

Transients in the auditory ERP with latency more than 50 ms are considered to be of cortical origin. The main components of auditory ERP are an early negative peak with delay 100 ms (N100 or N1) and a later positive peak at 300 ms (P300 or P3) (Fig. 8). N100 is influenced by features of the stimulating signal such as stimulus intensity and tonal frequency (Naatanen and Picton, 1987) and is likely to be caused by activation of primary auditory areas on the supratemporal plane, from cortico-cortico activation in surrounding association areas, and from direct thalamo-cortical projections to frontal and parietal areas (Elberling et al., 1982, Naatanen and Picton, 1987).



Figure 8. Auditory ERP for subjects with T2DM (red) and healthy controls (black) elicited using a choice paradigm. Symbols designate mean amplitude and latency for N100 and P300 peak. Electrophysiological recordings and anatomical tracing in rhesus monkeys have revealed two cortico-cortico pathways originating in separate, non-primary, cochleotopic auditory fields of the superior temporal region and terminating in distinct regions of the frontal lobes (Romanski et al., 1999). The N100 topography is characterized by negative potential fields over the frontal-central scalp areas, and positive potentials around the temporal mastoid sites, this polarity reversal being typical of activities in the auditory cortex (Vaughan and Ritter, 1970). This polarity distribution leads to an augmentation of the N100 amplitude if the mastoids are used as a reference electrode.

P300 is considered to be more 'endogenous' than N100 and mainly to be affected by the cognitive processing of the stimulus (Polich and Kok, 1995). P300 is typically initiated with target stimuli, the experiment often designed as an odd-ball paradigm where target stimuli are detected in a train of non-target stimuli. The amplitude depends on target probability and discriminability of targets. Moreover, P300 is related to both attention and working memory (Linden, 2005).

2 AIMS OF THE THESIS

2.1 GENERAL AIM

The overall aim was to identify how diabetes mellitus (both T1DM and T2DM) affects brain function and to contribute to the understanding of the underlying pathophysiology.

2.2 SPECIFIC AIMS

2.2.1 T1DM (paper I, II and IV)

- To identify predictors of cognitive decline in T1DM. To investigate the relationship between cognition as evaluated with neuropsychological tests and the clinical parameters. In particular the aim was to identify those clinical parameters that are the greatest risk factors for cognitive decline (Paper I).
- To contribute to the understanding of the pathophysiology for cognitive decline in T1DM. In particular the aim was to study the effect of T1DM on auditory ERP and how changes in different ERP parameters related to cognitive test results, demographic data and disease parameters (Paper II).
- To deepen the analysis of the mechanism for cognitive decline in T1DM. To this end we used novel methods for analysis of brain connectivity. Moreover, the aim was to study how different measures of brain function in T1DM were related (connectivity, ERP, neuropsychological, EEG power) (Paper IV).

2.2.2 T2DM (paper III)

- To investigate the effect of T2DM on cerebral function utilizing EEG, ERP and cognitive tests, and to identify similarities and differences as compared with T1DM.
- To study the effect of improved glycaemic control on cerebral function and assess if these functional abnormalities to some extent were reversible.

3 SUBJECTS AND METHODS

3.1 SUBJECTS

3.1.1 T1DM

Paper I, II and IV are based on a cross sectional investigation of subjects with T1DM (N=150) and a group of sex and age matched healthy control subjects (N=61). Only patients with diabetes duration of more than 5 years and age between 22 and 56 years were included. All subjects underwent a physical examination and neurological examination, clinical chemistry laboratory testing, nerve conduction studies and quantitative sensory tests. Occurrence of diabetic complications was evaluated from these tests and from the medical records. Presence of retinopathy, neuropathy, nephropathy and hypertension was noted together with level of long-term metabolic control and number of episodes of severe hypoglycaemia and coma. Patients were subjected to a neuropsychological test, resting EEG and auditory ERP. Blood glucose was measured in connection with these tests. Demographic and clinical data as well as exclusion criteria are detailed in Paper I.

3.1.2 T2DM

Paper III is an interventional study of subjects with T2DM (N=28) and a group of healthy control subjects (N=21). Patients between 50 and 70 years of age without diabetes complications (*i.e.* cardiovascular disease, angiopathy, microangiopathy, retinopathy or nephropathy) were eligible for the study. Patient history, bedside examination and medical records were used to assess presence of complications. Patients were separated in to two groups: one that received a 2-month period of intensified treatment for glucose control (N=15), and another that maintained the regular treatment (N=13). All participants were investigated at two occasions with an interval of 2 months, which was the period of intensified treatment. The examinations consisted of cognitive testing, EEG/ERP recordings and metabolic tests including HbA1c and plasma glucose.

3.2 NEUROPSYCHOLOGICAL ASSESSMENT

In paper I, II and IV the cognitive test included ten cognitive domains: psychomotor speed, memory, visual perception and organization, visual–spatial ability, speed of information processing, attention, working memory, verbal ability, general intelligence and executive functions. In paper III the cognitive test included four domains: verbal episodic memory, verbal fluency, semantic memory and visuospatial ability.

3.3 ELECTROPHYSIOLOGY

Resting EEG and ERP recordings were performed on all participants described in paper I-IV.

3.3.1 Resting EEG

Resting EEG was recorded with 23 electrodes placed over both hemispheres, according to the 10-20 International System (Fp1, Fpz, Fp2, F7, F3, Fz, F4, F8, T3, C3, Cz, C4, T4, T5, P3, Pz, P4, T6, O1, Oz, O2 and both mastoids). The recording reference was

placed on the nose. Recordings were made for 8 min on subjects who were resting and awake, following a strict protocol with cycles of open eyes 5 s and closed eyes 55 s, repeated seven times. The purpose of this method was to reduce the spontaneous variability in the frequency content. The recordings were visually screened for artefacts. The entire EEG during the closed eyes conditions was included in the analysis except for segments with artefacts in order to avoid bias in the pruning of data segments (Maltez et al 2004). The spectral content was studied using a fourier transform and the difference between patients and control subjects was described as colour coded p-values in schematic maps of the scalp locations.

3.3.2 Auditory event related potentials

Auditory ERP was evoked in two experiments using a two-choice reaction test and an odd-ball paradigm. Tone signals of 100 ms duration with low or high pitch were delivered from a loudspeaker in two pre-programmed experiments. In experiment 1 (choice reaction) the subjects were given 60 tone signals of low or high pitch randomly with weight 1:1 and with a pseudorandom rate and were instructed to press the response key in the left hand hearing the low pitch signal, and the response key in the right hand hearing the high pitch signal. In experiment 2 (oddball) tone signals were given with a regular interval of 1.0 s. The signals had randomly a low or high pitch with a weight between low and high of 4:1. The subjects were instructed to press the button held in their right hand on hearing the high pitch signal (infrequent, target). Average ERP was obtained by averaging over trials with low and high pitch tones in experiment 1 and 2, respectively. N100 was defined as the negative peak in the interval 60-160ms, and P300 as the positive peak in the interval 200-500 ms. The latencies were the delay of the peaks from the beginning of the tone signal.

3.3.3 Connectivity

Connectivity between electrode sources was evaluated using three different techniques: phase coherence, phase lag index and synchronisation likelihood (see 1.5.5). The signal was re-referenced to a linked mastoid reference for the connectivity analysis. Connectivity was assessed for artefact free EEG recordings of 40 s length in the delta, theta, alpha, beta and gamma band. Connectivity was estimated at each electrode by averaging all measures of connectivity between the individual electrode and the other electrodes. Furthermore, average connectivity within inter-hemispherical electrode pairs and intra-hemispherical pairs was estimated. The information flow across the cortex was estimated using phase slope index (PSI) (see 1.5.5). PSI is a recently developed method which describes the flow of information with application on signal flow across the cortex. Moreover, connectivity data and information flow was also calculated using CSD estimates to reduce confounding effects due to the reference electrode and volume conduction (see 1.5.6).

3.4 PERIPHERAL NERVE STATUS

Sensory nerve conduction velocity (SCV) and action potential amplitude (SNAP) were measured in the sural nerves bilaterally. Motor nerve conduction velocity (MCV) and compound muscle action potential amplitude (CMAP) was measured bilaterally by stimulation of the peroneal nerve. Subjects were further examined clinically for

peripheral neural disease following a fixed examination protocol including sensory screening for touch, pin prick, vibration and temperature. The different responses were graded as normal, decreased or absent (0, 1 or 2 points, respectively) and the sum was the neurological impairment score (NIA), see paper I.

4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 PREDICTORS OF COGNITIVE IMPAIRMENT IN T1DM

Bivariate analysis indicated strong correlations between several cognitive domains and clinical variables. The clinical variables with the most abundant correlations to cognitive domains were disease duration and age at onset. Furthermore, the cognitive domains with the most abundant correlations to clinical variables were psychomotor speed, visual perception and visual-spatial ability. However, several of the disease variables were interrelated so a multiple forward linear regression analysis was performed in order to separate their effects. The strongest predictors for cognitive impairment were long diabetes duration and young age of diabetes onset in particular for psychomotor speed and processing speed. Furthermore, low compound muscle action potential (CMAP), old age, short stature, high BMI and hypertension were also significant predictors of cognitive decline. Hypoglycaemic events did not show any increased risk for cognitive impairment though we cannot exclude the possibility that the influence of young age of diabetes onset depends on the effect of hypoglycaemic events early in life. Presence of retinopathy or long-term metabolic control did not have any impact on cognitive function. The influence of diabetes duration, BMI, height, age and CMAP may suggest that loss of the neuroprotective action of insulin or insulin-like growth factors plays a role. BMI, body height and CMAP are correlated to circulating levels of insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) and IGF binding proteins (Chang et al., 2002, Veldhuis et al., 2005, Gram et al., 2006). Several studies have suggested that IGF-I delays age-dependent degenerative changes in the brain and cognitive impairment (de la Monte and Wands, 2005, Carro and Torres-Aleman, 2006, Okereke et al., 2006).

4.2 COGNITIVE IMPAIRMENT AND EVENT-RELATED POTENTIAL

T1DM reduced N100 amplitude but did not significantly affect N100 latency. The decrease in N100 amplitude was distributed over all scalp locations in both hemispheres with $p < 4x10^{-6}$ for the difference between mean N100 amplitudes of the two study groups. Furthermore, patients had an increase in the mean P300 latency (p<0.0004). P300 amplitude showed only a small reduction limited to the parietooccipital region (p<0.05). Psychomotor speed correlated with N100 and P300 amplitudes and even more strongly with the peak-to-peak N100-P300 amplitude. There was a correlation between N100 latency and cognitive score for psychomotor speed, visual perception-organization and processing speed. Also several correlations were found between the ERP variables and the peripheral nerve status. N100 amplitude correlated with MCV (p<0.003), SNAP (p<0.01) and negatively with the NIA score (p<0.01). P300 latency correlated with CMAP (p<0.007). After Bonferroni's correction for multiple tests of correlation it was only the correlation between MCV and N100 amplitude that remained significant among the nerve conduction variables. A correlation has previously been reported between white matter volume and cognitive speed (which we found to correlate strongly with N100 amplitude) in T1DM (Wessels et al., 2007). Moreover, brainstem auditory evoked responses (BAER) have shown increased latency in T1DM (Fedele et al., 1984, Durmus et al., 2004). No increase in latency was found in this study for N100; however, the absence of effect on N100

latency is not a contradiction to the effect on BAER, since the increase in BAER is only fractions of a millisecond. It is hypothesized that nerve conduction defects due to diabetes cause an increased temporal dispersion of the afferent volley in the auditory pathways, leading to a loss of synchrony in cellular activation at different levels of the brain stem and in the cortex with a subsequent decrease in the amplitude of the cortical response.

4.3 CONNECTIVITY AND INFORMATION FLOW

Study IV has revealed that patients with T1DM have a decrease in connectivity, cortical information flow and EEG resting beta and gamma power. Connectivity was assessed in resting EEG with phase coherence (PC), phase lag index (PLI) and synchronisation likelihood (SL). Information flow was assessed using phase slope index (PSI). Data was correlated to demographic variables, cognitive scores and auditory ERP obtained at the same occasion. There were very strong correlations between the three measures of connectivity. PC was reduced in the theta (p<0.0003), lower alpha (p<0.003), upper alpha (p < 0.001), beta (p < 0.0005) and gamma band (p < 0.04), with maximum reduction in frontal and central regions. Multivariate test on the connectivity and information flow data averaged over all frequencies and electrodes showed a difference between patients and controls both with mastoid reference (p < 0.01) and CSD (p < 0.04). EEG power was reduced in the delta (p<0.01), theta (p<0.01), lower alpha (p<0.04), beta (p<0.01) and gamma band (p<0.005). PC had a positive correlation to power in several, but not all frequency bands. After correction for multiple comparisons PC and EEGpower neither correlated with the cognitive tests nor the clinical variables. Thus study IV showed that patients with T1DM have a decrease in connectivity, cortical information flow and EEG resting beta and gamma power. The reduction in connectivity and information flow support our previous hypothesis that a loss of synchronization in afferent impulse flow may contribute to the decline in N100 amplitude in T1DM. Similarly, conduction defects in the white matter and in the cortex are expected to cause a decrease in connectivity and possibly power. In multiple sclerosis where WML is one of the main features (Lassmann, 2009), MEG has demonstrated a decrease in alpha band interhemispheric coherence (Cover et al., 2006). These abnormalities add to the previously described decrease in N100 amplitude found in the same study population of patients with T1DM. Our studies have indicated that there is not one main factor in the disease history that correlates with the functional abnormalities, such as seen between poor long-term metabolic control and peripheral neuropathy.

4.4 METABOLIC CONTROL AND CNS FUNCTION IN T2DM

The aim of study III was to investigate the effect of strict glycaemic control on cognition in patients with T2DM. There were significant differences at baseline (p < 0.02) between patients with T2DM and controls. Patients had lower scores in two cognitive domains: verbal fluency (p < 0.01) and visuospatial ability (p < 0.03). T2DM also affected ERP with a decrease in N100 amplitude (p < 0.04) and an increase in P300 latency (p < 0.03). Furthermore, resting EEG activity in the beta band (13-30Hz) was reduced (p < 0.04). The change between 1st and 2nd investigation was significantly different in the three groups of patients/subjects (p < 0.03). Patients receiving

intensified treatment for glycaemic control had an improvement of cognitive ability in visuospatial ability (p < 0.02) and semantic memory performance (p < 0.04) together with increased resting EEG activity in the alpha band (8-13 Hz, p < 0.02) and connectivity in the theta (4-8 Hz, p < 0.03) and alpha bands (p < 0.03) over central and lateral regions. Furthermore, there was an increase in the connectivity in the beta band (p < 0.04) over the central regions of the scalp. In conclusion, subjects with T2DM had a similar type of cognitive function impairment and EEG/ ERP abnormality as previously demonstrated for subjects with T1DM. Intensified therapy resulted in improvement of cognitive function and electro-physiological measures not shown for regular treatment, suggesting that the negative effect of T2DM on brain function to some extent is reversible by means of improved glycaemic control.

5 CONCLUSIONS

Conclusions from the studies on subjects with T1DM:

- Long diabetes duration and young age of diabetes onset were the strongest predictors of cognitive impairment. Hypoglycaemic events were not a predictor of cognitive impairment.
- Patients had a highly significant decrease in the auditory N100 peak amplitude which was strongly associated with a decline in psychomotor speed. This association and the comparatively smaller abnormality in P300 latency is different from those typically found in dementia associated with cortical atrophy, and suggests that the underlying defect may be located in the brainstem or the white matter.
- Patients with T1DM had a decrease in connectivity, cortical information flow and EEG resting beta and gamma power.
- No main factor was found in the disease history that correlates with the functional abnormalities, such as seen between poor long-term metabolic control and peripheral neuropathy.
- EEG and ERP abnormalities vary in their correlation with different cognitive domain function and it is likely that these tests measure different functions and are complementary to the cognitive tests.
- Several tests need to be performed in order to monitor the effect of T1DM on brain function.

Conclusions from the study on subjects with T2DM:

- There are similar ERP and EEG abnormalities in T2DM as previously found in T1DM.
- Improved glycaemic control can to some extent restore the cerebral function in T2DM.
- The difference in treatment effect on ERP *vs*. EEG and cognition may indicate that the CNS abnormalities have different pathophysiology and therefore may be restored with different time course.

6 APPENDIX

6.1 MATLAB ® SCRIPT FOR PHASE COHERENCE

```
function PC=Phase_coherence(a)
% a is a filtered multichannel signal (time x channels)
% hilbert(a) calculates analytic signal (complex valued) of each
% column of a. Phase Coherence between channel i and j averaged over
% time bins is stored in PC(i,j)
% number of channels
N=size(a,2);
PC(1:N,1:N)=0;
complex a=hilbert(a);
for i=1:N
    for j=1:N
        if i<j
            pc = complex a(:,i)./complex a(:,j);
            % phase difference between signals
            n pc = pc./abs(pc);
            % circular average of phase difference
            PC(i,j)=abs(mean(n_pc));
        end
    end
end
PC = PC + PC';
return
```

6.2 MATLAB ® SCRIPT FOR PHASE LAG INDEX

```
function PLI=Phase_lag_index(a)
% a is a filtered multichannel signal (time x channels)
% hilbert(a) calculates analytic signal (complex valued) of each
% column of a. Phase Lag Index between channel i and j averaged over
% time bins is stored in PLI(i,j)
% number of channels
N=size(a,2);
PLI(1:N,1:N)=0;
complex_a=hilbert(a);
for i=1:21
    for j=1:21
        if i<j
PLI(i,j)=abs(mean(sign(imag(complex_a(:,i)./complex_a(:,j)))));
        end
end</pre>
```

end

return

6.3 FORTRAN 90 SCRIPT FOR SYNCHRONISATION LIKELIHOOD

Function SL FUNC for 2 channels ! real function SL FUNC(x,y,freq samp,p ref,n rec,l,m,w1,w2,n,t) ! define paramters integer, intent(in) :: l ! time lag integer, intent(in) :: m ! embedding dimension integer, intent(in) :: w1 ! min distance to sampling window integer, intent(in) :: w2 ! max distance to sampling window integer, intent(in) :: n ! length of shortened time signal integer, intent(in) :: t ! length of time signal integer, intent(in) :: n_rec ! neighbours within critical !distance real, intent(in) :: p ref ! % neighbours within critical !distance real, intent(in) :: x(t) ! 1st signal real, intent(in) :: y(t) ! 2nd signal real (kind=8) :: xx(n,m) ! embedded vectors of signal x real (kind=8) :: xy(n,m) ! embedded vectors of signal y real (kind=8), allocatable :: dx(:,:) ! distance between embedded vectors real (kind=8), allocatable :: dy(:,:) ! distance between embedded vectors real (kind=8), allocatable :: rx(:) ! crit dist for embedded !vectors real (kind=8), allocatable :: ry(:) ! crit dist for embedded !vectors ! :: dx0(m), dy0(m) ! dummy variables :: normx, normy ! dummy variables :: p, ss, s(n-w2) ! dummy variables :: r, rmin, rmax ! dummy variables :: i,j,k,ttdx,ttdy ! dummy variables :: tdx,tdy,n_ab ! dummy variables real (kind=4) real (kind=4) (kind=4)
real (kind=4)
real (kind=4) real (kind=4) integer integer ! Allocate variables 1_____ allocate (dx(n-w2,n), dy(n-w2,n))allocate(rx(n-w2), ry(n-w2))

allocate (px(n-w2), py(n-w2))

```
! Embedd vectors
do i=1,n
 do j=1,m
! vectors with lag l of dimension m at each time
   xx(i,j) = x(i+(j-1)*1)
   xy(i,j) = y(i+(j-1)*1)
 enddo
enddo
! Calculate distance between embedded vectors
do i = (1+w2), (n-w2)
 do j = (i-w2), (i-w1)
! Euclidean distance between vectors
   dx0 = xx(i,:) - xx(j,:)
   dy0 = xy(i,:) - xy(j,:)
   dx(i,j) = sqrt(dot product(dx0,dx0))
   dy(i,j) = sqrt(dot product(dy0,dy0))
 enddo
 do j = (i+w1), (i+w2)
! Euclidean distance between vectors
   dx0 = xx(i,:) - xx(j,:)
   dy0 = xy(i,:) - xy(j,:)
   dx(i,j) = sqrt(dot_product(dx0,dx0))
   dy(i,j) = sqrt(dot product(dy0,dy0))
 enddo
```

```
! Estimate critical distance signal x
do i= (1+w2), (n-w2)
! starting values for optimisation
 ttdx=0
             ! number of close neighbours
             ! starting value for crit distance
 r=30
 rmax=1000
            ! max value for crit distance
 rmin=0
             ! min value for crit distance
! Calculate critical distance in a maximum of 60 iterations
 do k = 1, 60
! If the number of close neighbours not equal to target value
! increases or decreases change the critical distance
   if (ttdx/=n_rec) then
   ! count close neigbours
     tdx = 0
     do j = (i - w2), (i - w1)
       if ((r-dx(i,j))>0) then
        tdx = tdx + 1
       endif
     enddo
     do j = (i+w1), (i+w2)
       if ((r-dx(i,j))>0) then
        tdx = tdx + 1
       endif
```

```
! store number of close neighbours in ttdx
 ttdx=tdx
 ! if there too many close neighbours reduce crit distance
 if ( ttdx > n rec) then
   rmax = r
   r=(r+rmin)/2
    ! If max iterations performed and no convergence, return
   if (k==60) then
     SL FUNC=100
     return
   endif
  ! if there too few close neighbours increase crit distance
 elseif (ttdx < n_rec) then</pre>
   rmin = r
   r = (r+rmax)/2
   ! If max iterations performed and no convergence, return
   if (k==60) then
     SL FUNC=100
     return
   endif
  ! if close neighbours at target value, store crit distance
 else
  rx(i)=r
 endif
enddo
```

```
! Estimate critical distance signal y
do i= (1+w2), (n-w2)
! starting values for optimisation
 ttdy=0
             ! number of close neighbours
 r=30
             ! starting value for crit distance
 rmay=1000
            ! max value for crit distance
 rmin=0
            ! min value for crit distance
! Calculate critical distance in a maximum of 60 iterations
 do k = 1, 60
! If the number of close neighbours not equal to target value
! increases or decreases change the critical distance
   if (ttdy/=n_rec) then
   ! count close neigbours
     tdy = 0
     do j = (i - w2), (i - w1)
       if ((r-dy(i,j))>0) then
        tdy = tdy + 1
       endif
     enddo
     do j = (i+w1), (i+w2)
       if ((r-dy(i,j))>0) then
        tdy = tdy + 1
       endif
     enddo
```

```
! store number of close neighbours in ttdy
 ttdy=tdy
  ! if there too many close neighbours reduce crit distance
 if ( ttdy > n rec) then
   rmay = r
   r=(r+rmin)/2
    ! If max iterations performed and no convergence, return
   if (k==60) then
     SL FUNC=100
     return
   endif
  ! if there too few close neighbours increase crit distance
 elseif (ttdy < n_rec) then</pre>
   rmin = r
   r = (r+rmay)/2
   ! If max iterations performed and no convergence, return
    if (k==60) then
     SL FUNC=100
     return
   endif
  ! if close neighbours at target value, store crit distance
 else
  ry(i)=r
 endif
enddo
```

```
! estimating simultaneous repetitions
do i = (1+w2), (n-w2)
 n ab=0
   do j = (i - w2), (i - w1)
     if ((rx(i)-dx(i,j))>0) then
       if ((ry(i)-dy(i,j))>0) then
        n ab = n ab + 1
       endif
     endif
   enddo
   do j = (i+w1), (i+w2)
     if ((rx(i)-dx(i,j))>0) then
       if ((ry(i)-dy(i,j))>0) then
        n_{ab} = n_{ab} + 1
       endif
     endif
   enddo
! calculating SL at given time point
s(i) = (0.5*n_ab)/(p_ref*(w2-w1+1))
enddo
! sum simultaneous repetitions
ss=0
do i=1+w2,N-w2
         ss=ss+s(i)
enddo
! normalise simultaneous repetitions
ss = ss/(N-w2*2)
SL_FUNC=ss
end function SL_FUNC
```

7 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am deeply grateful to my major supervisor Prof. Tom Brismar, who introduced me to the field of neuroscience and in particular to quantitative EEG analysis. I thank Prof Tom Brismar for sharing his great knowledge on the subject and also his guidance without which this work would not have been completed.

I thank Docent Lars Hyllienmark for his advice on the clinical and electrophysiological aspects of cerebral dysfunction in diabetes mellitus and for his generous support during the course of the work

I thank Prof. S. Allen Counter for his interest and support during the course of this work.

I would like to thank Mrs Britten Winström-Nordemar for her tireless effort in recording EEG and collecting subjects for the studies.

I thank Prof Kerstin Brismar for her invaluable guidance in the clinical aspects of diabetes mellitus and also generously allowing me to access patient data at her laboratory. Furthermore, I would like to thank Dr. Erika Jonsson Laukka, Dr. Liselotte Maurex, Dr. Erik Nilsson and Prof Åke Wahlin for their guidance and help regarding aspects of neuropsychological evaluation of subjects.

I would like to give thanks to Docent Magnus Andersson for generously offering me his time for guidance and support.

I would like to thank Elisabeth Fabian for her technical assistance during the course of this work.

I thank everyone at the Department of Clinical Neurophysiology for creating a pleasant environment to work.

I would like to thank my brother and my sister in-law, Charith and Anna, for being my friends and the support they have given.

I am deeply in debt to my parents for their continuous support, guidance and involvement in my education from my early days to the present. Furthermore, I am thankful for their inspiring interest in the work.

I thank my wife Shamara for her patience and help in pursuing this work. Finally, I thank my daughter Sanduni for the happiness she brings into our life.

8 REFERENCES

Adrian ED, Matthews BH (The interpretation of potential waves in the cortex. J Physiol 81:440-471.1934).

Alencar RC, Cobas RA, Gomes MB (Assessment of cognitive status in patients with type 2 diabetes through the Mini-Mental Status Examination: a cross-sectional study. Diabetol Metab Syndr 2:10.2010).

- Basar E (ed.) (1999) Brain function and oscillations, principles and approaches, I. Berlin: Springer.
- Berger H (Über das Elektroenkephalogramm des Menschen. Archiv für Psychiatrie und Nervenkrankheiten 87:527-570.1929).
- Boyd FT, Jr., Clarke DW, Muther TF, Raizada MK (Insulin receptors and insulin modulation of norepinephrine uptake in neuronal cultures from rat brain. J Biol Chem 260:15880-15884.1985).
- Boyd FT, Jr., Raizada MK (Effects of insulin and tunicamycin on neuronal insulin receptors in culture. Am J Physiol 245:C283-287.1983).
- Brands AM, Kessels RP, Hoogma RP, Henselmans JM, van der Beek Boter JW, Kappelle LJ, de Haan EH, Biessels GJ (Cognitive performance, psychological well-being, and brain magnetic resonance imaging in older patients with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes 55:1800-1806.2006).
- Brandt ME (Visual and auditory evoked phase resetting of the alpha EEG. Int J Psychophysiol 26:285-298.1997).
- Brismar T, Hyllienmark L, Ekberg K, Johansson BL (Loss of temporal lobe beta power in young adults with type 1 diabetes mellitus. Neuroreport 13:2469-2473.2002).
- Carro E, Torres-Aleman I (Serum insulin-like growth factor I in brain function. Keio J Med 55:59-63.2006).
- Chamberlain E (Behavioural assessment of the dysexecutive syndrome. Journal of occupational psychology, employment and disability 5:33-37.2003).
- Chang S, Wu X, Yu H, Spitz MR (Plasma concentrations of insulin-like growth factors among healthy adult men and postmenopausal women: associations with body composition, lifestyle, and reproductive factors. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 11:758-766.2002).
- Cover KS, Vrenken H, Geurts JJ, van Oosten BW, Jelles B, Polman CH, Stam CJ, van Dijk BW (Multiple sclerosis patients show a highly significant decrease in alpha band interhemispheric synchronization measured using MEG. Neuroimage 29:783-788.2006).
- Cox DJ, Kovatchev BP, Gonder-Frederick LA, Summers KH, McCall A, Grimm KJ, Clarke WL (Relationships between hyperglycemia and cognitive performance among adults with type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care 28:71-77.2005).
- de la Monte SM, Wands JR (Review of insulin and insulin-like growth factor expression, signaling, and malfunction in the central nervous system: relevance to Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis 7:45-61.2005).
- David O, Friston KJ (A neural mass model for MEG/EEG: coupling and neuronal dynamics. Neuroimage 20:1743-1755.2003).
- Dejgaard A, Gade A, Larsson H, Balle V, Parving A, Parving HH (Evidence for diabetic encephalopathy. Diabet Med 8:162-167.1991).

- Diehr MC, Heaton RK, Miller W, Grant I (The Paced Auditory Serial Addition Task (PASAT): norms for age, education, and ethnicity. Assessment 5:375-387.1998).
- Durmus C, Yetiser S, Durmus O (Auditory brainstem evoked responses in insulindependent (ID) and non-insulin-dependent (NID) diabetic subjects with normal hearing. Int J Audiol 43:29-33.2004).
- Ebersole JS, Pedley TA (2003) Current practice of clinical electroencephalography. Philadelphia ; London: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Eisenbarth GS (Update in type 1 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92:2403-2407.2007).
- Elberling C, Bak C, Kofoed B, Lebech J, Saermark K (Auditory magnetic fields from the human cerebral cortex: location and strength of an equivalent current dipole. Acta Neurol Scand 65:553-569.1982).
- Fauci AS, Harrison TR (2008) Harrison's principles of internal medicine. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Fedele D, Martini A, Cardone C, Comacchio F, Bellavere F, Molinari G, Negrin P, Crepaldi G (Impaired auditory brainstem-evoked responses in insulindependent diabetic subjects. Diabetes 33:1085-1089.1984).
- Fell J, Dietl T, Grunwald T, Kurthen M, Klaver P, Trautner P, Schaller C, Elger CE, Fernandez G (Neural bases of cognitive ERPs: more than phase reset. J Cogn Neurosci 16:1595-1604.2004).
- Ferguson SC, Blane A, Perros P, McCrimmon RJ, Best JJ, Wardlaw J, Deary IJ, Frier BM (Cognitive ability and brain structure in type 1 diabetes: relation to microangiopathy and preceding severe hypoglycemia. Diabetes 52:149-156.2003).
- Fernaeus SE, Almkvist O (Word production: dissociation of two retrieval modes of semantic memory across time. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol 20:137-143.1998).
- Fontbonne A, Berr C, Ducimetiere P, Alperovitch A (Changes in cognitive abilities over a 4-year period are unfavorably affected in elderly diabetic subjects: results of the Epidemiology of Vascular Aging Study. Diabetes Care 24:366-370.2001).
- Gradman TJ, Laws A, Thompson LW, Reaven GM (Verbal learning and/or memory improves with glycemic control in older subjects with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Am Geriatr Soc 41:1305-1312.1993).
- Gram IT, Norat T, Rinaldi S, Dossus L, Lukanova A, Tehard B, Clavel-Chapelon F, van Gils CH, van Noord PA, Peeters PH, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Nagel G, Linseisen J, Lahmann PH, Boeing H, Palli D, Sacerdote C, Panico S, Tumino R, Sieri S, Dorronsoro M, Quiros JR, Navarro CA, Barricarte A, Tormo MJ, Gonzalez CA, Overvad K, Paaske Johnsen S, Olsen A, Tjonneland A, Travis R, Allen N, Bingham S, Khaw KT, Stattin P, Trichopoulou A, Kalapothaki V, Psaltopoulou T, Casagrande C, Riboli E, Kaaks R (Body mass index, waist circumference and waist-hip ratio and serum levels of IGF-I and IGFBP-3 in European women. Int J Obes (Lond) 30:1623-1631.2006).
- Gregg EW, Yaffe K, Cauley JA, Rolka DB, Blackwell TL, Narayan KM, Cummings SR (Is diabetes associated with cognitive impairment and cognitive decline among older women? Study of Osteoporotic Fractures Research Group. Arch Intern Med 160:174-180.2000).

- Gronwall DM (Paced auditory serial-addition task: a measure of recovery from concussion. Percept Mot Skills 44:367-373.1977).
- Guevara R, Velazquez JL, Nenadovic V, Wennberg R, Senjanovic G, Dominguez LG (Phase synchronization measurements using electroencephalographic recordings: what can we really say about neuronal synchrony? Neuroinformatics 3:301-314.2005).
- Hanslmayr S, Klimesch W, Sauseng P, Gruber W, Doppelmayr M, Freunberger R, Pecherstorfer T, Birbaumer N (Alpha phase reset contributes to the generation of ERPs. Cereb Cortex 17:1-8.2007).
- Hasselbalch SG, Knudsen GM, Videbaek C, Pinborg LH, Schmidt JF, Holm S, Paulson OB (No effect of insulin on glucose blood-brain barrier transport and cerebral metabolism in humans. Diabetes 48:1915-1921.1999).
- Hershey T, Bhargava N, Sadler M, White NH, Craft S (Conventional versus intensive diabetes therapy in children with type 1 diabetes: effects on memory and motor speed. Diabetes Care 22:1318-1324.1999).
- Hershey T, Craft S, Bhargava N, White NH (Memory and insulin dependent diabetes mellitus (IDDM): effects of childhood onset and severe hypoglycemia. J Int Neuropsychol Soc 3:509-520.1997).
- Hjorth B (An on-line transformation of EEG scalp potentials into orthogonal source derivations. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 39:526-530.1975).
- Howorka K, Pumprla J, Saletu B, Anderer P, Krieger M, Schabmann A (Decrease of vigilance assessed by EEG-mapping in type I diabetic patients with history of recurrent severe hypoglycaemia. Psychoneuroendocrinology 25:85-105.2000).
- Hyllienmark L, Golster H, Samuelsson U, Ludvigsson J (Nerve conduction defects are retarded by tight metabolic control in type I diabetes. Muscle Nerve 24:240-246.2001).
- Hyllienmark L, Maltez J, Dandenell A, Ludvigsson J, Brismar T (EEG abnormalities with and without relation to severe hypoglycaemia in adolescents with type 1 diabetes. Diabetologia 48:412-419.2005).
- Izhikevich EM, Edelman GM (Large-scale model of mammalian thalamocortical systems. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:3593-3598.2008).
- Jacobson AM, Musen G, Ryan CM, Silvers N, Cleary P, Waberski B, Burwood A, Weinger K, Bayless M, Dahms W, Harth J (Long-term effect of diabetes and its treatment on cognitive function. N Engl J Med 356:1842-1852.2007).
- Jongen C, van der Grond J, Kappelle LJ, Biessels GJ, Viergever MA, Pluim JP (Automated measurement of brain and white matter lesion volume in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia 50:1509-1516.2007).
- Kaufman FR, Epport K, Engilman R, Halvorson M (Neurocognitive functioning in children diagnosed with diabetes before age 10 years. J Diabetes Complications 13:31-38.1999).
- Kitabchi AE, Umpierrez GE, Miles JM, Fisher JN (Hyperglycemic crises in adult patients with diabetes. Diabetes Care 32:1335-1343.2009).
- Kodl CT, Franc DT, Rao JP, Anderson FS, Thomas W, Mueller BA, Lim KO, Seaquist ER (Diffusion tensor imaging identifies deficits in white matter microstructure in subjects with type 1 diabetes that correlate with reduced neurocognitive function. Diabetes 57:3083-3089.2008).
- Kodl CT, Seaquist ER (Cognitive dysfunction and diabetes mellitus. Endocr Rev 29:494-511.2008).

- Kramer L, Fasching P, Madl C, Schneider B, Damjancic P, Waldhausl W, Irsigler K, Grimm G (Previous episodes of hypoglycemic coma are not associated with permanent cognitive brain dysfunction in IDDM patients on intensive insulin treatment. Diabetes 47:1909-1914.1998).
- Kurita A, Katayama K, Mochio S (Neurophysiological evidence for altered higher brain functions in NIDDM. Diabetes Care 19:360-364.1996).
- Lafayette Instrument, 1997. Instruction/Owner0s Manual for the 32025 Grooved Pegboard Test. Lafayette Instrument, Lafayette.
- Lassmann H (Clinical and pathological topics of multiple sclerosis. Rinsho Shinkeigaku 49:715-718.2009).
- Lezak MD (1995) Neuropsychological assessment. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Linden DE (The p300: where in the brain is it produced and what does it tell us? Neuroscientist 11:563-576.2005).
- Longstreth WT, Jr., Arnold AM, Manolio TA, Burke GL, Bryan N, Jungreis CA, O'Leary D, Enright PL, Fried L (Clinical correlates of ventricular and sulcal size on cranial magnetic resonance imaging of 3,301 elderly people. The Cardiovascular Health Study. Collaborative Research Group. Neuroepidemiology 19:30-42.2000).
- Lopes da Silva FH, Hoeks A, Smits H, Zetterberg LH (Model of brain rhythmic activity. The alpha-rhythm of the thalamus. Kybernetik 15:27-37.1974).
- Lopes da Silva F (Neural mechanisms underlying brain waves: from neural membranes to networks. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 79:81-93.1991).
- Makeig S, Westerfield M, Jung TP, Enghoff S, Townsend J, Courchesne E, Sejnowski TJ (Dynamic brain sources of visual evoked responses. Science 295:690-694.2002).
- Makinen V, Tiitinen H, May P (Auditory event-related responses are generated independently of ongoing brain activity. Neuroimage 24:961-968.2005).
- Martini A, Comacchio F, Fedele D, Crepaldi G, Sala O (Auditory brainstem evoked responses in the clinical evaluation and follow-up of insulin-dependent diabetic subjects. Acta Otolaryngol 103:620-627.1987).
- Maulsby RL, Kellaway P, Graham M (1968) The normative electroencephalographic data reference library. Final Report. Washington, DC: National Aeronautics and Space Administration.
- Mazaheri A, Jensen O (Posterior alpha activity is not phase-reset by visual stimuli. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:2948-2952.2006).
- Mazaheri A, Picton TW (EEG spectral dynamics during discrimination of auditory and visual targets. Brain Res Cogn Brain Res 24:81-96.2005).
- Meneilly GS, Cheung E, Tessier D, Yakura C, Tuokko H (The effect of improved glycemic control on cognitive functions in the elderly patient with diabetes. J Gerontol 48:M117-121.1993).
- Messier C (Impact of impaired glucose tolerance and type 2 diabetes on cognitive aging. Neurobiol Aging 26 Suppl 1:26-30.2005).
- Montez T, Linkenkaer-Hansen K, van Dijk BW, Stam CJ (Synchronization likelihood with explicit time-frequency priors. Neuroimage 33:1117-1125.2006).
- Mormann F, Lehnertz K, David P, Elger CE (Mean phase coherence as a measure for phase synchronization and its application to the EEG of epilepsy patients. Physica D 144:358–369.2000).

- Munshi M, Grande L, Hayes M, Ayres D, Suhl E, Capelson R, Lin S, Milberg W, Weinger K (Cognitive dysfunction is associated with poor diabetes control in older adults. Diabetes Care 29:1794-1799.2006).
- Musen G, Lyoo IK, Sparks CR, Weinger K, Hwang J, Ryan CM, Jimerson DC, Hennen J, Renshaw PF, Jacobson AM (Effects of type 1 diabetes on gray matter density as measured by voxel-based morphometry. Diabetes 55:326-333.2006).
- Naatanen R, Picton T (The N1 wave of the human electric and magnetic response to sound: a review and an analysis of the component structure. Psychophysiology 24:375-425.1987).
- Nikulin VV, Linkenkaer-Hansen K, Nolte G, Lemm S, Muller KR, Ilmoniemi RJ, Curio G (A novel mechanism for evoked responses in the human brain. Eur J Neurosci 25:3146-3154.2007).
- Nolte G, Ziehe A, Nikulin VV, Schlogl A, Kramer N, Brismar T, Muller KR (Robustly estimating the flow direction of information in complex physical systems. Phys Rev Lett 100:234101.2008).
- Northam EA, Anderson PJ, Werther GA, Warne GL, Adler RG, Andrewes D (Neuropsychological complications of IDDM in children 2 years after disease onset. Diabetes Care 21:379-384.1998).
- Northam EA, Rankins D, Lin A, Wellard RM, Pell GS, Finch SJ, Werther GA, Cameron FJ (Central nervous system function in youth with type 1 diabetes 12 years after disease onset. Diabetes Care 32:445-450.2009).
- Nunez PL, Srinivasan R, Westdorp AF, Wijesinghe RS, Tucker DM, Silberstein RB, Cadusch PJ (EEG coherency. I: Statistics, reference electrode, volume conduction, Laplacians, cortical imaging, and interpretation at multiple scales. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 103:499-515.1997).
- Nunez PL (Implications of white matter correlates of EEG standing and traveling waves. Neuroimage.2010).
- Nunez PL, Srinivasan R (A theoretical basis for standing and traveling brain waves measured with human EEG with implications for an integrated consciousness. Clin Neurophysiol 117:2424-2435.2006).
- Obrist WD (The electroencephalogram of normal aged adults. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 6:235-244.1954).
- Okereke OI, Kang JH, Ma J, Gaziano JM, Grodstein F (Midlife plasma insulin-like growth factor I and cognitive function in older men. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 91:4306-4312.2006).
- Perlmuter LC, Hakami MK, Hodgson-Harrington C, Ginsberg J, Katz J, Singer DE, Nathan DM (Decreased cognitive function in aging non-insulin-dependent diabetic patients. Am J Med 77:1043-1048.1984).
- Perrin F, Pernier J, Bertrand O, Giard MH, Echallier JF (Mapping of scalp potentials by surface spline interpolation. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 66:75-81.1987).
- Polich J, Kok A (Cognitive and biological determinants of P300: an integrative review. Biol Psychol 41:103-146.1995).
- Pozzessere G, Rizzo PA, Valle E, Mollica MA, Meccia A, Morano S, Di Mario U, Andreani D, Morocutti C (Early detection of neurological involvement in IDDM and NIDDM. Multimodal evoked potentials versus metabolic control. Diabetes Care 11:473-480.1988).

Psychological Assessment Resources, 1995. Rey Complex Figure Test and RecognitionTrial. Psychological Assessment Resources, Lutz.

- Psykologiförlaget AB (1998) Claeson-Dahl's test för inlärning och minne. Halmstad: Psykologiförlaget, A.B.
- Resources PA (1995) Rey Complex Figure Test Lutz: Psychological Assessment Resources.
- Robinson PA, Rennie CJ, Rowe DL (Dynamics of large-scale brain activity in normal arousal states and epileptic seizures. Phys Rev E 65:-.2002).
- Romanski LM, Tian B, Fritz J, Mishkin M, Goldman-Rakic PS, Rauschecker JP (Dual streams of auditory afferents target multiple domains in the primate prefrontal cortex. Nat Neurosci 2:1131-1136.1999).
- Rovet J, Alvarez M (Attentional functioning in children and adolescents with IDDM. Diabetes Care 20:803-810.1997).
- Ryan CM, Geckle MO, Orchard TJ (Cognitive efficiency declines over time in adults with Type 1 diabetes: effects of micro- and macrovascular complications. Diabetologia 46:940-948.2003).
- Ryan CM, Williams TM, Finegold DN, Orchard TJ (Cognitive dysfunction in adults with type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus of long duration: effects of recurrent hypoglycaemia and other chronic complications. Diabetologia 36:329-334.1993).
- Sauseng P, Klimesch W, Gruber WR, Hanslmayr S, Freunberger R, Doppelmayr M (Are event-related potential components generated by phase resetting of brain oscillations? A critical discussion. Neuroscience 146:1435-1444.2007).
- Sayers BM, Beagley HA, Henshall WR (The mechansim of auditory evoked EEG responses. Nature 247:481-483.1974).
- Schmidt R, Launer LJ, Nilsson LG, Pajak A, Sans S, Berger K, Breteler MM, de Ridder M, Dufouil C, Fuhrer R, Giampaoli S, Hofman A (Magnetic resonance imaging of the brain in diabetes: the Cardiovascular Determinants of Dementia (CASCADE) Study. Diabetes 53:687-692.2004).
- Schulingkamp RJ, Pagano TC, Hung D, Raffa RB (Insulin receptors and insulin action in the brain: review and clinical implications. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 24:855-872.2000).
- Seaquist ER, Damberg GS, Tkac I, Gruetter R (The effect of insulin on in vivo cerebral glucose concentrations and rates of glucose transport/metabolism in humans. Diabetes 50:2203-2209.2001).
- Shah AS, Bressler SL, Knuth KH, Ding M, Mehta AD, Ulbert I, Schroeder CE (Neural dynamics and the fundamental mechanisms of event-related brain potentials. Cereb Cortex 14:476-483.2004).
- Stam CJ, Nolte G, Daffertshofer A (Phase lag index: assessment of functional connectivity from multi channel EEG and MEG with diminished bias from common sources. Hum Brain Mapp 28:1178-1193.2007).
- Stam CJ, van Dijk BW (Synchronization likelihood: an unbiased measure of generalized synchronization in multivariate data sets. Physica D 163:236-251.2002).
- Stumvoll M, Goldstein BJ, van Haeften TW (Type 2 diabetes: principles of pathogenesis and therapy. Lancet 365:1333-1346.2005).

- The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial Research Group (The effect of intensive diabetes therapy on the development and progression of neuropathy. Ann Intern Med 122:561-568.1995).
- The Psychological Corporation, 1981. The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised. The Psychological Corporation, San Antonio.
- The Psychological Corporation, 1991. The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised as a Neuropsychological Instrument. The Psychological Corporation, San Antonio.
- The Psychological Corporation, 2001. Delis–Kaplan Executive Function System, Technical Manual. The Psychological Corporation, San Antonio.
- The Psychological Corporation, 2002. WAIS-III and WMS-III, Technical Manual. The Psychological Corporation, San Antonio.
- Valdes-Hernandez PA, Ojeda-Gonzalez A, Martinez-Montes E, Lage-Castellanos A, Virues-Alba T, Valdes-Urrutia L, Valdes-Sosa PA (White matter architecture rather than cortical surface area correlates with the EEG alpha rhythm. Neuroimage 49:2328-2339.2010).
- van Harten B, de Leeuw FE, Weinstein HC, Scheltens P, Biessels GJ (Brain imaging in patients with diabetes: a systematic review. Diabetes Care 29:2539-2548.2006).
- Vaughan HG, Jr., Ritter W (The sources of auditory evoked responses recorded from the human scalp. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 28:360-367.1970).
- Veldhuis JD, Roemmich JN, Richmond EJ, Rogol AD, Lovejoy JC, Sheffield-Moore M, Mauras N, Bowers CY (Endocrine control of body composition in infancy, childhood, and puberty. Endocr Rev 26:114-146.2005).
- Vinik AI, Park TS, Stansberry KB, Pittenger GL (Diabetic neuropathies. Diabetologia 43:957-973.2000).
- Warren RE, Zammitt NN, Deary IJ, Frier BM (The effects of acute hypoglycaemia on memory acquisition and recall and prospective memory in type 1 diabetes. Diabetologia 50:178-185.2007).
- Weinger K, Jacobson AM, Musen G, Lyoo IK, Ryan CM, Jimerson DC, Renshaw PF (The effects of type 1 diabetes on cerebral white matter. Diabetologia 51:417-425.2008).
- Wendling F, Bartolomei F, Senhadji L (Spatial analysis of intracerebral electroencephalographic signals in the time and frequency domain: identification of epileptogenic networks in partial epilepsy. Philos Transact A Math Phys Eng Sci 367:297-316.2009).
- Wessels AM, Rombouts SA, Remijnse PL, Boom Y, Scheltens P, Barkhof F, Heine RJ, Snoek FJ (Cognitive performance in type 1 diabetes patients is associated with cerebral white matter volume. Diabetologia 50:1763-1769.2007).
- Wessels AM, Simsek S, Remijnse PL, Veltman DJ, Biessels GJ, Barkhof F, Scheltens P, Snoek FJ, Heine RJ, Rombouts SA (Voxel-based morphometry demonstrates reduced grey matter density on brain MRI in patients with diabetic retinopathy. Diabetologia 49:2474-2480.2006).
- Wild S, Roglic G, Green A, Sicree R, King H (Global prevalence of diabetes: estimates for the year 2000 and projections for 2030. Diabetes Care 27:1047-1053.2004).
- Zochodne DW (Diabetic neuropathies: features and mechanisms. Brain Pathol 9:369-391.1999).